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Notes From Around Town
• Hunting Season: It is deer-hunting season until Dec. 31, 2017. To keep yourself and your pets safe please wear blaze orange. For more information go to: http://www.mass.gov/dfwele/dfw/recreation/safety/autumn_safety.htm
• Please, keep your mailbox clear of snow. The post office will not deliver the dozen catalogs per day (or the stuff you ordered) if the driver can’t easily reach the box. 
• ALUMINUM FLIP-TABs are still being collected by Les Allen as a fundraiser for the Shriner’s Hospital. You may leave them at Town Hall and/or bottle return section at the landfill.
• Leverett has a parking ban: no parking anywhere on the road or roadsides—anytime during a snow storm. 
• As winter sets in, please remember to check in periodically with neighbors who are elderly or alone. Thank you.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES:

1 February, 1 April, 1 June 2018
Send news items and cookies and (strong) coffee to: Lisa Stratford, Box 300, Leverett, MA, 01054 or e-mail to townclerk@leverett.ma.us. Call 548-9150 for information and guidelines.
Winter Reminders:

Winter sand is available to all residents, for private use only, at the Safety Complex. If you are elderly or physically unable to get sand, the Highway Department will deliver a 5-gallon bucket to you. Call 548-9400 for a delivery.

The Select Board has adopted the following policies and would appreciate your cooperation in regard to them:

(February 12, 1996)

No person other than an employee of the Highway Department shall push, pile, plow, or blow snow or ice onto a town or county road that impedes the flow of traffic. Whoever violates this resolution shall be punished by a fine of not more than $50 per offense and be rolled into a snowball with only head and feet sticking out.

(December 29, 2003)

Residents are advised to secure their mailboxes against possible damage from snow removal operations. The Town is not responsible for damage to mailboxes caused by snow removal operations.
Leverett’s Season of Giving
Please consider helping the Police and Fire Departments with a warm clothing drive. You can drop off gently used hats, mittens, coats, and boots at the Safety Complex or Town Hall foyer. Clothing will be collected until December 21 at which point it will be distributed locally and given to the Salvation Army.
The Kimball Trust was set up in 1909 in the will of Catherine Kimball to provide clothing for Leverett children in need. You may make checks payable to Kimball Trust, in any amount, and send to Collector, PO Box 300.

The Select Board will be collecting food at the Town Hall, School and Library to bring to the Montague Food Pantry. No doubt your generosity will be greatly appreciated.
When your tax bill comes your voluntary donation will assist many of our elderly and disabled residents to ease their real estate tax bill. If every household donated $5 we would have close to $4,000 to defray the burden of our qualified residents. Look for the check-off box on your bill. (Funds will be distributed in the spring of 2018, prior to when the next tax bill is due. Information regarding who is eligible for tax relief and how to apply will be included in a future newsletter.)
Thank you.
Select Board Update--
The Energy Committee has made strides in its goal to achieve a 100% green energy option for all Leverett residents.  Now that DPU has approved our request to form an energy aggregate we are allowed to purchase energy from any source, including sources that are not derived from fossil fuels.  The town is working with Colonial Power, an energy broker familiar with all aspects of the energy market.   Colonial Power has assembled various combinations of green energy sources, and they are tracking pricing of these combinations daily.  It is now a matter of timing:  Once the rate for a 6-month or one year contract is favorable, the town will sign a contract on that day at that rate.  The "favorable" goal is a 100% green option (hydroelectric, solar, wind) and less expensive than current conventional power. 
According to historical data presented by Colonial Power, these simultaneous circumstances do occur.

Chief Minckler has approached the board with a proposal to replace part-time officers with a third full-time officer.  The advantages include equal or greater manpower flexibility and an officer with substantially more training hours at the police academy.  Financial adjustments resulting from such a change have not been fully calculated and are likely to become an item for Town Meeting, April, 28.

Shutesbury has approached Leverett with a proposal to share a single police chief.  Chief Minckler would be responsible for managing two independent departments.  The proposal was presented as a cost-sharing approach designed also to improve coverage and communication, and it comes with the support of retiring Shutesbury chief, Tom Harding, and Chief Minckler.  This approach is in keeping with recent trends toward regionalization of service departments between small towns.  Tempting as this indeed appears, we foresee obstacles, beginning with cost-sharing,that may complicate an idea that looks good on paper.  We have presented to the Shutesbury Select Board a partial list of cost sharing and other issues that need to be addressed in order to proceed with any discussion.

Finally, Chief Minckler has been working on revising our town's police policies.  Recently, seven sections of the policy document have been approved and adopted.  These sections describe use of force, vehicular pursuits, electrical weapons (tasers), arrest, uniforms, domestic violence, and the management and handling of dead bodies.  These policies are based on the policy document issued by the Massachusetts Chiefs of Police Association and adapted for Leverett.

Fire Chief John Ingram let us know that his department will, once again, be sponsoring a clothing drive from December 1 to 21.  Boxes for donations will be available at the Town Hall and the Safety Complex.

The Highway Department is very pleased to announce the town has accepted a bid from C. D. Davenport Construction, one of five bids, for the complete repair of the decking on Dudleyville Bridge.  Repairs will take place April, 2018, and will accommodate school vacation.  Early warning:  The road will be closed for a 2-3 week period during repairs.  The department also is in the process of hiring two new employees to replace recent departures.  Anyone knowing someone qualified and interested in road maintenance work is encouraged to pass this information along.  They may contact David Finn, Highway Superintendent at highway@leverett.ma.us.
During October and November the following appointments have been approved based on the recommendations by the respective committees and boards:  Jill Roberts to Board of Health to fill Chuck Dauchy's remaining term, Sarah Robinson to Board of Registrars, Sue Nagy to Council on Aging, Peggy Wolff to the Personnel Board and Levine Schwartz to School Committee.

The town still is still in discussions with the three towns concerning the regional assessment formula to be used to calculate each town's respective contribution to the regional school system.  The penultimate decision is to rely on the statutory method, S-4, to calculate each town contribution.   Amherst is thus far reluctant to agree as they will see an increase in their assessed contribution.  Yet another four-town meeting is scheduled for Saturday, December 2, when this hopefully will be resolved for the coming year.

The Council on Aging is very pleased to announce that they, in collaboration with Shutesbury, Wendell and New Salem have received $15,000 from Lifepath to establish a 501c.3 nonprofit, Village Neighbors.  Village Neighbors is a volunteer organization established to provide stay-in-place services for elderly who wish to stay in their homes.  The number one service need is rides.  This is a wonderful concept and one more example of a compassionate town caring for its own.

The Historical Society is excited to announce a major survey asking residents how they wish the Society handle all of the historical assets of the town.  This is an important initiative that will be asking all town residents their thoughts and opinions through a questionnaire to be made broadly available at all town offices including the Town Hall, library, and school.  Society members will also be conducting door-to-door interviews with residents with a goal of reaching at least 50% of the adult population in town.  If they ask, please participate!

The Town Hall parking lot has been returned to its original size and shape!

I would like to take this opportunity to announce that the Friends of Leverett Pond are in the process of replacing the aged dam at the north end of the pond.  This means a great deal to all of us who wish to find ways to reduce the need for aquatic herbicides for managing invasive weeds.  We are in the early stages of a major fundraising campaign, so please, think about what Leverett Pond has meant to you over the years, and how you might take advantage of this recreational asset in your own home town in the future.  Thanks.
Tom Hankinson, for the Select Board
Notes from the Leverett Municipal Light Plant (LMLP)

Frequent Problems:  The MLP members review a weekly list of LeverettNet customer service calls received by OTT and by reviewing those calls, we see that there are some frequent issues that cause internet and/or phone outages.  

New Router: 

1. Make sure the new router is connected and the old router is disconnected.

2. If possible, contact OTT at 866-746-3873 and advise the representative that you have plugged in a new router.  Staff will manually ensure that the new router is recognized by and connected to the network.

3. If you choose not to contact OTT, your internet will be down for 24 hours until network equipment detects and recognizes your new router.

Telephones:  

1. Problems with echoes and duplicate calls seem mainly ones that have to do with multiple base stations within range of each other.  Wireless phones are sold set to a frequency selected by the manufacturer.  Normally phones can be changed to another frequency by the user.  If people have more than one number within their building, have a wireless phone on each number and the phones are within the range of each other they should set the base stations and the respective handsets to different frequencies.  (That can also be an issue if close neighbors have wireless phones which are all using the same frequencies if they are within range of each other.)  See the phone’s owner’s manual to see how to change the frequency the phone uses.  

2. Trouble dialing other local phone numbers on land lines may be resolved by not dialing the 1- or 1-413- before the local number.  
Outage Prevention:  The primary cause for unplanned outages is tree damage to utility lines.  If you see a tree that looks like it is a danger to the lines, please report it through the Tree Trim or Removal Request form that can be accessed at leverettnet.net.  

Protect your underground connection:  If your utilities connect to your house underground and you plan to dig, take measures to protect the underground fiber that brings your LeverettNet telephone and Internet services.  It is the property owner’s responsibility to avoid damage to the fiber and the ONT and to pay for repairs to lines that are damaged.  Dig-Safe flagging is not effective with the underground glass fiber because metal detectors cannot detect glass.  Before you dig, contact the LMLP at 548-9699 or lmlp@leverett.ma.us with your street address to get a copy of the survey plan for your location. This plan shows the approximate path of the fiber and provides a good reference to use when searching for the conduit.  In addition, since the actual path of the cable is subject to conditions discovered in the course of the trenching work, it may not be as shown on the plan.  The best practice for digging anywhere between the roadway and the house ONT installation is to dig by hand for the first twelve inches of depth.  Underground drops are enclosed in an orange-colored conduit, buried approximately five to twelve inches below the surface. 
Contacting us and Information online: Information about the system and how it works is available at leverettnet.net.  If you want to reach the MLP board members, please email us at lmlp@leverett.ma.us.  Please do not report outages to us, but to OTT at 866-746-3873.  OTT will coordinate with our network operator, HG&E, to determine which contractors, if any, should be activated.  
AGING IN PLACE 

Area Village Neighbors Group Taking Shape:

Have you heard of the Village Neighbors organizing in our area to assist seniors to obtain services they need to stay in their homes from local volunteers?  This may be the answer to how we can help each other as we age!  Using the national Village to Village model, a group of seniors from Shutesbury, Leverett, New Salem and Wendell have been meeting for a year toward creating a membership-based, grass-roots nonprofit organization that can offer transportation, handyman services, computer help, and social activities to elders who need these services to maintain a quality life in our rural setting.  Check out the vtvnetwork.org website for a look at what the member-driven village model can offer.   

Our local group, Village Neighbors, has just received a grant to help us establish nonprofit status and purchase the computer program that can help track volunteers and service requests from seniors.  We are currently seeking community members who would like to work on this exciting project, creating together the kinds of supports that all of us may one day find make the difference in allowing us to remain in our own homes as we age. Committees are now being formed to engage and train volunteers, to provide publicity, to offer IT assistance, and to sign up members.

For more information contact Thom Masterton at thom.m@leverettnet.net   
Council on Aging

Jennifer Glover, Outreach Coordinator 
The outreach coordinator is available to inform residents age 60 and older, and their families, of the available resources in the community and to link them with appropriate agencies and services. Please call 548-1022 ext 5 to schedule a home visit.
Call Carole King, Meal Site Manager (413-367-2694) to sign up for Friday Lunch. Yoga classes are Wednesdays at 10:00 am, $6 per class donation. There is a Foot Clinic on the 2nd Thursday of the month; $25 donation. Call 413-548-9415 to sign up for Foot Clinic or Yoga.
News from the Affordable Housing Trust

Thanks to the generosity of the Leverett community and its support, a fourth home has recently been purchased through the homeownership assistance or “Buy-Down Program” and will remain permanently affordable. It is also anticipated that the first closing under our new program, the “Down Payment Assistance Program,” will be completed in December, 2017. These programs are administered by a contract with the Franklin County Regional and Rehabilitation Authority. Descriptions of both programs are given in the summary below which is being shared with the local real estate community.

Barbara Carulli, Leverett Affordable Housing Trust

Franklin County Regional Housing and Redevelopment Authority
LEVERETT AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROGRAMS
This year, the residents of the Town of Leverett approved the allocation of $250,000 in Community Preservation Act funding for two affordable homeownership programs for homebuyers in Leverett. 

The Buy Down Program provides a homebuyer with up to $50,000 to reduce the purchase price of a home, and preserves the long-term affordability of that property by placing a deed restriction on it. Homes purchased with the Buy Down Program cannot exceed $270,000.

The second option is to purchase a home using the Down Payment Assistance Program. Qualified homeowners can gain access to a 0% interest deferred payment loan for 5% of the purchase price (maximum of $14,000), which is repaid when the property is sold or transferred. Homes purchased through this program cannot exceed $280,000.

Homebuyers can choose whichever program best fits their needs. For either program, households must make no more than the annual Area Median Income—a one- person household could not make more than $53,550, a family of four would have a limit of $76,500 and a family of 6 could not make more than $88,740. Homeowners can own a home in another town if they are selling their current property to move to Leverett.  All Buy Down Program participants must attend First-Time Homebuyer and Post-Homeownership workshops. Additional program requirements also apply. Interested homebuyers should contact Jenna Day at jday@fcrhra.org for more information. 

Applications are available on HRA’s website fchra.org and www.leverett.ma.us/ .  The Down Payment Assistance Program will serve homeowners on a first-qualified, first-served basis. The Buy Down Program will conduct a lottery to select the first three households served. 
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LEVERETT POLICE DEPARTMENT

P.O. Box 300, 95 Montague Road

Leverett, Massachusetts 01054

Phone: (413) 548-4994 ~ Fax: (413) 548-9100

     As I close in on my first full year as the Leverett Police Chief, I want to reflect back and thank a few long time officers that have recently left the department. Officer Donald Robinson called it a career in September after six years with the department. Don was already a retired police officer when he came to work for us as a Reserve Officer. Don was ready to enjoy his retirement.

     I also want to thank our retired Police Chief Gary Billings. After Gary retired he came back as a Reserve Officer and helped with my transition into the Police Chief role. Gary has been a great mentor and has helped me a great deal since January. Gary resigned in November to enjoy his retirement and work on his farm. Thank you to both officers for their dedication and commitment to the Town of Leverett and the Leverett Police Department. 

     If you will be leaving your home at any time throughout the year, please stop down to the Police Station before you leave and fill out a house-check form. The officers of the department will check your residence while you’re away to make sure your home and belongings are safe.

     The police department wants you to protect your packages this holiday season. Try to work something out with the post office or other delivery companies for a more secure location to leave your packages. This is the time of year thieves target unattended packages close to the roadway. So please try and make other arrangements to keep your packages safe. Also stay vigilant, if you see someone or something in your neighborhood that appears out of place, get the best description you can and contact the police so we can check it out.  

     Please join officers from the police department at the Leverett Village Coop on the first Wednesday of every month at 9AM for “Coffee with a Cop.”  Come out and get to know the officers that are patrolling the town. We try to have a different officer stop by each month. Bring your questions, concerns, or just good conversation. We hope to see you there.


     Officers from the Leverett Police Department would like to wish everyone a very safe and joyous holiday season.

Respectfully Submitted, Scott D Minckler Chief of Police

   

Energy Committee Notes
    Your Energy Committee has completed its major project of securing an aggregation for all town residents that will commit us to using 100% green energy at a cost no higher than- and, we hope, lower-than the rate offered by Eversource. The next steps are the responsibility of our aggregator/broker who awaits the moment the market will permit us to activate the aggregation. Please see more details in the Select Board column in this newsletter.

    Meanwhile, the Committee is asking itself: NOW WHAT?  Of course we are full of ideas, but we will be pleased to hear suggestions from any town resident. See names and contact info below.

    For now, we continue to encourage you to look into ways you can make a difference in reducing the amount of CO2 (greenhouse gas) you are responsible for. The stark fact is the climate crisis is real, and, if you choose to educate yourself on these issues using reliable sources (The Union of Concerned Scientists [ucsusa.org] is one of the best) can also be very frightening, even shocking in the implications for all of us. We strongly believe that all citizens are responsible for intensifying their level of awareness leading to taking actions small or large. Information and warnings are available from many sources. We are ready to share these with you.

    The general consensus is that our country should move toward a 100% use of electricity for all our energy needs and focus our efforts on making electricity 100% green. So if you are planning to acquire a new car, consider a hybrid or all-electric vehicle. These don't have to be prohibitively expensive if you look for used or previously leased vehicles.  Similarly, when replacing any appliance, you can go out of your way to find the most energy-efficient alternative. When making decisions about how to use the land you are living on, you can decide to have less lawn to mow, or turn some lawn into gardens, or let some grasses grow wild and tall and beautiful, interfering only when invasive plants threaten to establish themselves.[ Apropos of these comments: Yesterday, in the business complex on Munson Street in Greenfield, I saw two guys working with a landscaping business raking all the leaves. Not a leaf-blower in sight or earshot. Amazing, I thought, and got out of the car to hear the explanation of this singular spectacle. Turns out they like raking the leaves and dislike the sound and smell of leaf-blowers. "Bravo," I said, or something like it. The point is to cut down use of the most C02-emitting tools.  We also remind you of the small simple actions available to everyone: turn out the lights when you leave a room; pay attention to the two charts on your electric bill that let you know how many kilowatts you used this month in comparison to what you used the same month last year; fix leaks; and by all means take advantage of the free MassSave home audit program available from Eversource. The utilities do not want to build new generating plants; they are in earnest about getting us to use less energy and, to that end, they give you a lot of free stuff like LED bulbs, and water-saving faucets. Go for it.

Portia Weiskel, for the Energy Committee (pweiskel@post.harvard.edu) Other members: Shirley and Brooke Thomas, George Lockwood, Cynthia Thomas-Kimmel

News from Leverett Elementary School

This has been a very busy fall at LES! Life in the schoolhouse continues to be bustling and happy, as students and staff engage in the joy and mystery of learning. If you chance to visit the school website, you will get a glimpse of the many different ways that children are interacting with learning—everything from hands-on exploration of our environment to coding on the computer.  In between, we continue to practice the elements of grammar and the many different ways of tackling math problems!


The year began with the annual Family Picnic. The Harvest Festival in October was a huge success. It was a gorgeous sunny day, and there was a terrific turnout, both from the school and the Leverett community. The following weekend brought Volunteer Day, with a few dozen adults and children tackling different projects. Some strong students helped to rebuild the popular “Tire Mountain” on the playground, a huge amount of playground mulch was spread, the playground shed was repaired, and the office got a new coat of paint! It was truly many hands making light work!


In between these events came Mountain Day, a new community-building initiative suggested by the teachers. Our youngest students explored the nearby trails and visited the dam at Leverett Pond, coming back to the school with leaves for nature-based art projects. Grade 5 made the annual trek up Brushy Mountain, and grades 3, 4, and 6, hiked up Mount Sugarloaf for a picnic. It was a wonderful day, and one that we hope to make an annual event, perhaps extending the hikes to other nearby locales.


Another change that we have made is to make our community gatherings (a.k.a. assemblies) twice a month, with a more interactive program. Each class has a chance to share news, and there is singing and celebration of birthdays. These are public gatherings, and we hope our neighbors will stop by.


Community service also continues to grow at Leverett Elementary School. Each class engages is some form of community service, ranging from caring for the school’s plants to raising money ($1520!) for hurricane relief. For us, community service is definitely a two way street, and we are fortunate to have several local volunteers who come to the school on a regular basis to share expertise or lend a hand in other ways.


Finally, we are the owls!! Last spring, students voted on a mascot, and by the narrowest of margins (2 votes!), the owls came out in front. Many people asked what kind of owls we were going to be. A bit of research showed that there are eight kinds of owls that might be found in Leverett.  So each class (PreK-6) is now a different owl, and by the time a child leaves LES, they will know the call of every one! 


As you might imagine, this is but a speck of all the happenings that go on here every day. There is a reason our motto is “LES is more!”

Margot Lacey, Principal
LEVERETT HISTORICAL COMMISSION

Leverett’s 250th anniversary is coming in 2024, but the planning begins now.

We would like your thoughts about how we should take care of our historic assets.  The Historical Commission has created a questionnaire for you to take, which will help town representatives decide how to move forward in our community. 

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/QQHMCTW
In order to show our appreciation, we will enter each returned questionnaire into a raffle. The raffle drawing will be on February 15, 2018.  The prizes we are giving away are:  

·      2 bottles of wine from the Leverett Village Coop;
·      a new bicycle helmet from Laughing Dog Bicycles;
·      a copy of A History of Leverett, Massachusetts, with a Genealogy of its Early Inhabitants, by Ruth Field from the Leverett Family Museum;
·      Art work by Louise Minks;
·      Art work by Nancy Emond;
·      Art work by Lori Lynn Hofer; and
·      Art work by Susan Mulholland.
 To participate in the raffle enter your name on the Historic Assets Survey questionnaire and fill out.

Completed questionnaires due by February 12, 2018.
If you would like a door-to-door interview, please contact us at 413-367-2142 or leveretthistoryinfo@gmail.com.

______________________________________

With the assistance of the Leverett Elementary Schools’ 6th grade students, the “History of Education in Leverett – from Village Schools to Consolidation, Who is My Neighbor?” has interviewed 7 Leverett elders and captured their memories of going to school in Leverett’s one-room school houses.  We would welcome assistance in transcribing the interviews.  If you think it would be fun to listen to a great story and type it up as snow falls, let us know.  We also need frames for the exhibit at the library gallery in May.  If you have 8x10” frames (or larger) that you could loan, please let us know.  (413-548-9452 or leveretthistoryinfo@gmail.com).

THANK YOU TO OUR LEVERETT ELDERS who have shared with us such wonderful insight into the changes wrought by bringing students into a new environment when the one-room school houses merged in 1950.
Susan Mareneck—Historical Commission Chair
Leverett Trails Committee
Winter brings soft quiet to Leverett's rolling landscape... but that doesn't mean you have to hibernate! Stroll, ski, or snowshoe out on our trails to look for animal tracks and other signs that forest creatures are still keeping busy. 

Please note that deer hunting season runs until the end of the year. Continue to dress yourself (and any furry companions) in blaze orange when out on the trails to stay safe. 

Look out for quarterly guided walks on our properties, in which a local expert will guide you through the unique features, flora, and fauna of Leverett's landscape. Our next guided walk is being planned for spring, 2018. 

If you would like to receive emails about guided walks and workdays, or have questions, contact concom@leverett.ma.us. For trail maps and updated information about trails and workdays, go to www.rattlesnakeguttertrust.org/trails. There are also trail maps at the Leverett Library. The Trails Committee meets at 7:30pm on the third Monday of the month at the Leverett Town Hall. Please check the town calendar for changes and cancellations. 

LTC is co-sponsored by the Leverett Conservation Commission and the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust.
Open Space and Recreation Plan Update Committee
The Open Space and Recreation Plan (OSRP) Update Committee is wrapping up its first year of work. With the assistance of the Franklin Regional Council of Governments, we will have completed Section 3 (Community Setting) by the end of the year, and are making headway on the Open Space maps that are required for the document. Once completed, Section 3 will be available for viewing on the Town website (see below). 

The OSRP is an important tool for imagining and planning for the future of Leverett's landscapes. It describes the current character of the Town and sets a framework for determining land use priorities. What are the best uses for Leverett's lands? How much land should be developed? Conserved? What changes in land use can we foresee? Join us in exploring these questions about the Leverett we want to leave for the next generation. 

The OSRP needs input from a wide variety of Leverett citizens to be both accurate and relevant to our populace. Please keep an eye out for public forums and surveys-- we value your input!
If you have any questions, comments, or would like to get involved, email concom@leverett.ma.us or leave a message at 413-548-1022 ext. 3. Check out our progress online at http://leverett.ma.us/g/89/OSRP-Update-Committee
LEVERETT POND UPDATE
There are a few, but only a few, towns in the Pioneer Valley which can claim to have a stunning natural resource comparable to our pond.  Over 100 acres of wildlife—both aquatic and forest-dwelling—provides fishing, bird watching, ice skating, cross-country skiing, boating, hiking, and relaxation for residents and visitors alike.  As with any such natural treasures there are forces at work which pose threats to its continued existence.  In our case it is a dam at the north end of the pond.  Rarely seen by most of us, it controls the outflow of water critical to maintaining natural biodiversity and water level.  We have known for some time that the dam, built in the 1930s, is in trouble.  Old and leaky, it needs to be replaced or risk collapse with resultant property damage downstream, not to mention draining of the pond itself.  Uncertain ownership of the dam has precluded moving ahead on replacement.  Recently, however, this issue has been resolved, with Friends of Leverett Pond assuming ownership of the dam along with a small surrounding area.  We are now able to begin the task of replacing the dam.  This will be a long process involving the cooperation of many parties—local, state, and federal.  It will also cost money.  Friends of Leverett Pond (FLP) is in the initial stages of putting a plan together to replace the dam.  As the picture becomes clearer, we will keep all informed about our progress and solicit input from townspeople.  It will take time, effort, and $$ but we are committed to doing our best to insure that this town treasure survives in the best possible way for current and future generations.

Steve Freedman, for Friends of Leverett Pond
Rattlesnake Gutter Trust
The RGT is requesting volunteers to assist us at the Transfer Station's Recycling Shed. It's a good cause earning over $4000 every year for conservation projects in town. 

Volunteers serve once a month on either Saturdays or Sundays, and dates are flexible to accommodate schedules. It's a great chance to meet other volunteers and the community, and to get a feeling for our beverage consumption patterns. For teenagers planning to get into the college of their choice volunteering serves as community service and could be the basis for a great essay. If tempted or interested please call (548-9281) or email Brooke Thomas <rbthomas@anthro.umass.edu>
Historical Musings by Edie Field
You do realize don't you that winter will not officially arrive until the 21st of December—almost two weeks more to go! Guess it just is not ready to make a change! But the museum has received its first holiday gift! Five historic Leverett paintings of local scenes done by Roswell Field Putnam. He was born here in 1840, on Shutesbury Road. (He was confusedly related to the local Fields, but it is too complicated to print out.) He embarked on a career as an architect here in our area and gained some fame in doing so. His gifts to the museum are five small framed paintings of local buildings. One of which is of "the little red schoolhouse" which was (and is still) standing on what was once part of the original Depot Road. The others are not as easily identified, but all are certainly a precious addition to the museum.

Speaking of Depot Road, did you know that there was a working railroad depot in town? According to Philip Woodard, long-time resident, it was located just about where the present railroad tracks cross Depot Road. Passenger travel was available in either direction and shipments of Leverett products were stored in a large building nearby, ready for shipment.

As a reminder, the posters honoring Gordon and Frances King and their contributions to Leverett are still on display, in case you missed them at the LCA in September. We do our best to be open on Saturday mornings and I apologize if you have not found the museum open. We will continue to be open in December and whenever possible during the winter months.

Call for an appointment anytime: Edie Field at 548-9452. Happy holidays!
REFLECTIONS  

What We Learned from our Weekend 

with our Kentucky Guests 

	Monday, December 11, 7 pm

Mt. Toby Friends Meeting House

194 Long Plain Rd (Rt. 63) Leverett


FREE & OPEN TO THE PUBLIC 
The Bridging Committee of the Leverett Alliance hosted 11 folks from Letcher County, KY, the weekend of Oct 27-30, all participating in dialogues, meeting the public at a community forum, contra dancing and shape-note singing.  The success of the weekend in bridging two very different communities was exhilarating. Come hear members of the Bridging Committee speak about their experience. 

· What were the closed dialogues (6 hours altogether) like?

· What thoughts went into the overall weekend design?

· What did we learn about the Kentuckians and ourselves?

· What kinds of shifts and insights took place?

· How did we manage hot-button political issues?

· Where does this bridging endeavor go from here?

· Answers to your questions . . . and more
________________________________________________
Friends of the Leverett Library

Our Annual Meeting for the Friends was October 19th. We were lucky enough to have local author Rob Cox speak.  Rob is the author of books about New England, including New England Pie and A History of Chowder.  His presentation emphasized pie and we had pie for refreshments!

This is also the time that we start our membership drive for 2018 so start looking for the membership applications at the library, in this newsletter, and around town.  We thank all of you for becoming members of the Friends of Leverett Library.

We are able to take donations of DVDs for resale.  Look for them with the resale books.

We want to thank Dawn Marvin Ward who maintained our gardens beautifully this year. Finally, the annual auction of holiday baskets has begun! They are beautiful and interesting and would make great gifts. You have until Wednesday, December 6th to bid on the baskets you want.  We will begin calling the winners at 2:00.

Don’t miss this great fund-raising event! 

Thank you,

Leslie Fisette, President, Friends of Leverett Library
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Friends of Leverett Library

P.O. Box 250        Leverett, MA 01054-0250

Friendsofleverettlibrary@gmail.com
MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION/MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL FOR THE CALENDAR YEAR 2017 

Circle membership type:       Individual $10          Family $20         Patron $50         Lifetime $200


If your membership is other than “individual” please tell us how many people should be listed

                in our statistics for your membership (e.g. family of 4):__________________

NAME_______________________________________________TELEPHONE________________

ADDRESS______________________________________________________________________
EMAIL ADDRESS_________________________________________________________________

We ask for your email address so that we can send an acknowledgement of your membership and very occasionally send you information about events and our annual meeting. 
We are not allowed to access your email address from library patron records and we will not share your email address with anyone.            ALL DUES AND DONATIONS ARE TAX DEDUCTIBLE
The Newsletter is affectionately published by the Town of Leverett 6 times per year and mailed to each address in Leverett (about 850) and subscribed to worldwide.  It is the official publication of the Town and accepts articles from Town boards and committees. No politicizing or editorializing is allowed.  When space is available, items from nonprofit organizations may be included. No advertising for the sale of goods or services for personal gain is allowed.

Cover art by Margaret Nutting.

Edited and humorously written by Lisa Stratford and expertly proof-read by Portia Weiskel.
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